City Council Minutes
August 19, 2013

The following are subject to modification and are not official minutes until approved by the Governing Body.

CITY OF COLWICH, KANSAS

CITY ADMINISTRATIVE CENTER

310 S. 2ND STREET

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING

AUGUST 19, 2013
7:00 P.M.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth on Monday, August 19, 2013 at 7:00 p.m. called the regular monthly meeting of the Colwich City Council to order.  
ATTENDANCE
Present were Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth, Councilmembers Chase Blasi, Cheryl Reichenberger, Sharon Scroggins, and Mike Kraus with Jesse McCurry absent.
Staff members present were James Martin, Maintenance Superintendent; Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney; Brad Banz, Fire Chief; Mark Hinkle, Chief of Police, and Diana Brooks, City Clerk.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Councilman Blasi opened with a brief invocation and Mayor Spexarth led the audience, staff and Council in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Public Hearings:
A.
Review of the request to hold a public hearing and adopt the 2013 Budget amendment


Councilman Blasi moved that the Council open a public hearing for the adoption of an amendment to the 2013 budget.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 

Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk asked the Council to consider adopting an amendment to the 2013 budget transferring $61,599 from the Temp Note-CIP fund per State Statute to the Bond and Interest Fund to make up a revenue short fall in the Bond and Interest account.  In response to Councilwoman Scroggins questions, Ms. Brooks explained the history of the accumulated funds over the last 10-12 years and stated that the funds would pay for the City at large portion of those general obligation bonds due to come up for payment in October. Ms. Brooks further stated that the funds would allow for a small carryover at the end of 2014 to allow for relieving the tax burden when developing the 2015 budget.


Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve the 2013 budget amendment.  Councilman Blasi second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 

Councilman Blasi moved that the Council close the public hearing.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 
B.
Review of proposed budget cuts to the 2014 budget

Mayor Spexarth requested the City Clerk to distribute, for further discussion, the general fund working pages revised after the July 22nd meeting.  After extensive discussion Council revised the general fund departments as follows:  Police Department – salaries cut $7,000; and transfer to capital improvement cut $1,000; Fire Department-uniform/gear replacement cut $500; miscellaneous expenses cut $250; training expenses cut $500; air pack/equipment cut $400; and transfer to capital improvement cut $1,500. Cuts continued in the general fund reserve account in the amounts of $3,000 in the maintenance vehicle fund; $15,000 in the street impr/pool operations; $5,000 in the maintenance building expansion; and $20,000 in the transfer to park land.

Ms. Brooks informed the Council that the cuts dropped the mill levy from the published 47.775 to 42.107 mills.

C.
Review of the request to hold a public hearing and adopt the 2014 Budget and adopt Ordinance No. 655 attesting to an increase in tax revenue for the budget year 2014

Mayor Spexarth called for a motion to open the public hearing for the 2014 budget.


Councilman Kraus moved that the Council open the public hearing at 8:00 p.m.  Councilman Blasi second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 

All public comments are summarized.


Ms. LaVina Keiter, 420 S 5th, commended the Council for the manner in which they handled the budget, expressed concerns at the cutting of public safety departments; the need for emergency vehicles to be maintained; the reducing of events at the festival due to lack of police coverage and the cost should the sheriff’s officers be used to assist in police coverage.


Mr. Leonard Rau, 124 S 1st, questioned if the City would make the fiscal budget by the end of 2013.  Mayor Spexarth stated that if business was conducted as normal the City would be fine and explained the manner in which excess funds were handled through transfers to the capital improvement funds.  Mr. Rau asked for a comparison of how the budget compared to the previous budgets.  Ms. Brooks stated that 2012 actual budget was $2,070,000; 2013 adopted budget $1,752,000 and the 2014 proposed budgeted was $1.6 million.


Ms. Angela Banz, 609 Union Park Circle, questioned if the 2014 budget included money for replacing a lift station.  Mayor Spexarth stated that there was $60,000.  Ms. Banz stated she did not like that the street budget was renamed street and pool because it could cause a conflict as to who would get to spend those funds.  She further questioned the scheduling of street sealing or if there was a plan to fix the streets as needed.  Mayor Spexarth stated that all the older streets were slurry sealed, and that crack sealing in the amount of $15,000 would be done.  Councilman Kraus stated that the labeling of the fund was to have a potential funding source for the operations of the pool however if the ballot did not pass then the funds would be used for streets.


Ms. Keiter gave a brief history of the financing of the police vehicles without borrowing funds from the bank and paying interest. Councilman Blasi stated that he was not aware of a plan to borrow funds for a vehicle.  

Mr. Doyle Dodd, 130 S 2nd Street, expressed concern regarding the cutting of the police and fire departments and wanted these departments to have the manpower and equipment they needed.  He stated, “Are we robbing Peter to pay Paul and Paul isn’t coming until next year – Paul being the pool.”


Ms. Shannon Gould, 155 S. Cocker Ave. informed the Council of the vandalism taking place around town i.e. her car being broken into and items stolen, and the criminals knowing when an officer was on duty and it may not be a safe town.  She expressed who would want to move out here for a pool when the citizens were getting robbed blindly.


Ms. Sandy Clutter, 401 N. 1st, stated that the fire, police, and city maintenance departments need to have their budgets should an emergency arise and help was needed.  She stated that she would rather see funds go towards this than towards a pool, YMCA is down the road people can go there and use it year round rather than having a pool that can only be used a few months out of the year.  She stated she hoped the issue would go to a vote, let people know how much it would increase their taxes, and decide whether it was worth it.


Mr. Paul Campbell, 216 S 7th, expressed concern regarding the City investing in a money losing project and raising taxes for the pool and cutting the fire, streets, and police and all the rest of the budgets.  


Ms. Betsy Anderson, 621 Union Park Circle, stated that the Council was not cutting the budget because of the pool. The pool was up for vote because everyone deserves a vote.  Councilman Blasi stated that the decision for a pool would be made by the people who vote and efforts would be made to inform the public of the impact of the pool.

Ms. Donna Quaney, 203 S 7th stated that the school realizes budget cuts every year.


A citizen questioned how much the police budget was cut over last year.  Councilman Blasi stated that it was approximately the same amount spent in 2012. There was discussion regarding the size of Andale and their coverage versus the size of Colwich and the police department’s coverage and the need for a “qualified” part-time public safety support being more important than a “warm body”.

Ms. Mary Ann Morrison, expressed concerns that the pool issue was previously discussion in Phase III of the park plan however due to the cost it could not be justified.  She expressed concern that the Council cut budgets yet was willing to pay for a special election for the pool.  Councilman Blasi stated that the pool issue was ongoing and the people needed to make the decision so that the issue could either move forward or cease.  He expressed that various pieces of information should be shared before the election so voters were fully informed.

Mr. Robert Ward, 112 N Centennial Pl expressed his admiration for the manner in which the Council handled the budget, and suggested the cutting of the budget be done before bringing it to the public.

Councilman Blasi moved that the Council close the public hearing at 8:45 p.m.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 

Mayor Spexarth requested a motion to adopt the 2014 budget and Ordinance No. 655.


Councilman Kraus moved that the Council adopt Ordinance No. 655 and adopt the 2014 budget with a 42.107 mill levy.  Councilman Blasi second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0 with Councilman Kraus voting yea, Councilman Blasi voting yea, Councilwoman Scroggins voting yea and Councilwoman Reichenberger voting yea. 
2.
NOTICES AND COMMUNICATIONS
Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk read an email from Bradley Banz thanking the Police Department for their handling of an incident at his home requiring immediate attention.
Ms. Brooks also read a letter from Linda Boyzuck expressing her support for not having a pool and not wanting to see budgets cut.

3.
CITIZEN COMMENTS
There were no citizens comments.
4.
PURCHASE REQUESTS AND ITEMS NEEDING COUNCIL ACTION
A. Review of the request to approve Resolution Nos. 463 and 464 for the refinancing of the 2008 bond issues and adopting the Omnibus Continuing Disclosure – Larry Kleeman, Financial Adviser and Kim Bell, Bond Counsel
Mr. Larry Kleeman, Citycode Financial, presented a Resolution of Intent to refinance the 2008A and B General Obligation Bonds and provided information on the potential cost savings realized from the refinancing.  
Mr. Kleeman reviewed the City’s overall debt limit based on 30% of the existing valuation, the various exemptions from the debt limit, and stated that if the pool was financed it would leave one-third of the debt limit available for the city to offer to developers.  

Ms. Kim Bell, Gilmore and Bell, introduced Resolution No. 464 regarding the Omnibus Continuing Disclosure policy which provides specific information about the city.  

Councilwoman Reichenberger moved that the Council approve Resolution No. 463 and 464 choosing the uniform savings.  Councilman Blasi second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 
Mayor Spexarth introduced Adam Strunk, Managing Editor of the Clarion and amended the agenda to allow Greg Tice, Renwick School Board member to address the Council.

Mr. Greg Tice, Renwick School Board member, stated that the school district was looking at selling the 10 acres south of the Colwich Grade School to a developer for the building of houses to potentially increase a declining enrollment in the Grade School.  There was discussion regarding the manner in which the floodplain would be dealt with, the modifications made to the Grade School for the safety of the students, and the remaining property owned by the school allowing for future expansion if needed.
B.
Review of the request to adopt Ordinance No. 656 an ordinance regarding consumer water rates, fees and charges for the Municipal Water System

Mayor Spexarth reminded Council of their direction for an ordinance raising the water rates as discussed at the work session.  There was discussion regarding incrementally raising the rates not meeting the deficit, and the expending of all of the reserve amount by 2016 if a rate increase was not done.

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council adopt Ordinance No. 656.  Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0 with Councilman Kraus voting yea; Councilman Blasi voting yea; Councilwoman Reichenberger voting yea; and Councilwoman Scroggins voting yea.
C.
Review of the request to adopt Ordinance No. 657 adopting the City of Colwich Code of Ordinances

Councilman Blasi clarified that the updates were mostly wording.  Ms. Brooks stated that was correct and highlighted the change in the Health and Environment portion of the code that stated the Governing Body designates an enforcement officer rather than naming the Maintenance Superintendent.  Councilwoman Reichenberger questioned the height of grass.  Ms. Brooks stated it was 12 inches.


Councilman Blasi moved that the Council adopt Ordinance No. 657 adopting the City Code.  Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 3-1 with Councilman Kraus voting nay; Councilman Blasi voting yea; Councilwoman Reichenberger voting yea; and Councilwoman Scroggins voting yea. 
D.
Review of the request to adopt Ordinance No. 658 adopting the increase in the Municipal Court fees


Councilman Blasi moved that the Council adopt Ordinance No. 658.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0 with Councilman Kraus voting yea; Councilman Blasi voting yea; Councilwoman Reichenberger voting yea; and Councilwoman Scroggins voting yea.
E.
Review of the bids for the construction of a building extension for the Maintenance Department 


Mayor Spexarth reminded the Council that due to code violations at the Maintenance building bids were asked to be taken for the construction of an additional building.  Mayor Spexarth stated that the lowest bidder was DT Construction at a cost of $46,134.87.  Councilman Blasi requested to accept the bid from Andale Lumber in the amount of $48,871.34.

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve the amount of $48,871.34 with Andale Lumber.  Councilman Blasi second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 2-2 with Mayor Spexarth voting yea to break the tie after Councilman Kraus voted yea; Councilman Blasi voted yea; Councilwoman Reichenberger voted nay; and Councilwoman Scroggins voted nay.
F.
Review of the request to approve Work Order No 13-01 for Engineering Services for the Swimming Pool Concept Plan


Mayor Spexarth requested that the City Engineer bring a proposal to review the pool specifications. Mr. Ben Mabry, PEC, stated that the proposal included the development of a concept plan, meet with the committee and then presenting the final plan with the estimated cost to the Council.


The consensus of the Council was to table this action until after the Council determined whether the concept plan was needed.
G.
Review of the request to purchase body armor


Mark Hinkle, Chief of Police requested to purchase body armor from PDQ Emergency Products as the successful low bidder in the amount of $1,723.50.  He stated the need to replace the armor was due to age and presented a replica of the body armor for Council’s information.

Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve the purchase of the body armor from PDQ Emergency Products in the amount of $1,723.50.  Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.   Upon a call vote the motion was approved 3-1 with Councilwoman Scroggins voting nay. 
H.
Review of the request to designate a voting delegate to the annual Kansas League of Municipalities meeting in Overland Park


Councilman Blasi moved that the Council designate Councilwoman Reichenberger as the voting delegate and Councilwoman Scroggins as the alternate delegate to the 2013 League of Municipalities business session.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 
5.
CONSENT AGENDA
A.
Approval of minutes of the July 15, 2013 regular Council meeting 

B.
Approval of the special meeting minutes of July 22, 2013

C.
Approval of the Appropriations Ordinance Nos. 13-07-02 and 13-08-01

D.
Approval of the July financial reports

Councilwoman Scroggins requested to amend the minutes to state: “Ms. Anderson presented approximately 160 signatures requesting Council to hold a special election.”
Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve the consent agenda items A-D as amended.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0.
6.
COMMITTEE REPORTS – Read and file
A.
Heritage Festival

Ms. Mary Ann Morrison, Chairperson, presented the monthly report and stated that local entertainment was continuing to be solicited and that the car show was progressing well.  There was discussion regarding events taking place at the same time as the festival, the canceling of the beer garden due to lack of police coverage, and presented a suggestion from a citizen that was declined by Council due to potential safety issues for children.
B.
Park Committee


Councilwoman Scroggins reported on the Committee meeting. She stated that the various estimates received for the sign and shelter house were cost prohibitive.  Mayor Spexarth presented a copy of the resolution for getting the swimming pool to a vote in October.  Mayor Spexarth requested a special meeting be set for August 26, 2013 at 7:00 p.m. with three public hearing scheduled for 9/5 at 1:30 p.m.; 9/17 at 7:00 p.m. and 10/3 at 7:00 p.m. at the City Building.

Mayor Spexarth reported that the City of Maize wanted to meet with the City of Colwich on Monday, September 9th at 7:00 p.m. in the City of Maize to discuss annexation boundaries.

7.
DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS

A.
City Engineer – Mr. Ben Mabry, City Engineer reported that the structural engineers inspected and reported on the vehicle accident involving a home. There was discussion regarding the method used for repairing Breese Ave. and overviewed the understanding he had when putting together the plan discussed earlier in the meeting.

There was discussion regarding the scope of expectation for the swimming pool project, the request to review the resolution and get changes to the City Clerk by Thursday or Friday.

Ms. Mary Alice Carlisle questioned if the project would be bid.  Mr. Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney stated that three bids should be taken but there was no law requiring it.  Councilwoman Scroggins highlighted the fact that Carothers already had 80% of the pool designed and would be a cost saving to the City and the other bids taken for a pool came in a lot higher and they were not able to get the amenities they wanted. 


Ms. Carlisle clarified that after the bond election and if approved then bids would be taken.  The bidding process was discussed and the need for specific requirements for all companies to bid the same product.  There was extensive discussion regarding the need for a parking lot, the potential for competitive bids to come in lower than the open bid received.
B.
Library – Ms. Nancy Maus presented the monthly report.

C.
Fire – Brad Banz Fire Chief presented the monthly report.
D.
Maintenance – Mr. James Martin, Maintenance Superintendent presented the monthly report with discussion of a property needing mowed.
E.
Police Department – Police Chief Mark Hinkle presented the monthly report.  

F.
City Attorney – Mr. Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney, he had nothing to report.  
G.
City Clerk - Ms. Brooks presented the monthly report and stated the comprehensive plan was on the desk for their review and stated the code book would be updated for the next meeting.
8.
GOVERNING BODY COMMENTS
Councilwoman Scroggins and Councilwoman Reichenberger had no additional comments.

Mayor Spexarth informed the Council of the Governors Water Conference, October 24th and 25th in Manhattan if anyone wanted to attend let the City Clerk know.
Councilman Blasi commended everyone for their efforts at the meeting.

Councilman Kraus voiced his opinion against the pool and raising the mill levy approximately 50% and asked the Council members to remember that a lot of business owners lived out of town and would not get to vote on the issue.

12.
EXECUTIVE SESSION – if needed
There was no need for an executive session.
13.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, Councilman Blasi moved for adjournment at 11:00 p.m. Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion carried 4-0.

Respectfully submitted

Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk
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